BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 16, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, August 16, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

SHICHIGAHAMA SISTER TOWN UPDATE

Ms. Margie Burgess, Chairman if the Sister Town Committee, welcomed Jason Furlan back from Japan and updated the Board on Kevin Sullivan’s arrival in Japan as well. Ms. Burgess read a letter of reference from his High School in Japan.  

Jason explained that his year in Japan was incredible.  He learned a lot about the culture and the people. He explained that he would never forget the experience.

Chairman Tavares congratulated Jason on his experience and for pioneering the 1st 1 year study. Members of the Board and School Committee asked Jason questions and he responded.  Chairman Tavares also thanked Jason’s mother for allowing him to go, as he knew it was probably difficult as a mother.  

PUBLIC HEARING – ABOVE GROUND FUEL STORAGE

The Selectmen held a public hearing to consider a permit for above ground storage for Plymouth Gateway LLC for Walmart and Sam’s Club.

Mr. Michael Duffy, an abutter, asked if this was on-shelf storage.  Mr. Sylvia responded that it was.

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if the North Plymouth well would be contaminated if there was a leak.  Mr. Sylvia said that town staff had approved this request, so he assumed everything was up to code.  No one was here to speak on behalf of the applicant.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to continue this hearing for one week.  Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

JOINT MEETING-SCHOOL COMMITTEE, BUILDING COMMITTEE AND PLANNING BOARD

The Board of Selectmen, School Committee, Building Committee and the Planning Board met again in Joint Session to discuss the concept of a new or expanded high school space for Plymouth.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE

Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Schools, gave a presentation on weighing the options for a high school space.  He explained that we needed to build for the future.  He explained that the goal was to provide adequate, modern academic and co-curricular high school space.  His concerns were the fact that both high schools had been placed on “Warning Status” by the New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC) because of inadequate facilities, inadequate electives and insufficient administration.  He did explained however that the high schools were working with Brown University to redesign their programs. He explained that they had space concerns and that they needed a space big enough for 3200 to 3600 students in an area large enough to accommodate such a structure.

Mr. Haskell explained the four options as follows and gave the pros and cons for each: Renovate North and expand South, build a new North High School on the existing site, have a single high school complex at the Plymouth South High School site or lastly build a third high school. He stated that no matter which option who choose, graduating students should be ready to enter into the world of college, employment and adulthood by attending a high school adequate to met those qualifications.

BUILDING COMMITTEE

Mr. David Peck, Chairman of the Building Committee, explained that he felt the Town had multiple options for accommodating the space needs for the high school population.  He did not want to underestimate the scope of this project.  He explained that we would need a high school or schools to accommodate for 3,200 students for long range planning.  He explained that pricing would be approximate only because of the timelines involved. He explained that the SBA (state) is not accepting applications until June 1, 2007 and because of this the escalation of costs would be unpredictable.  He also explained that regardless of the option chosen, they would need additional detailed engineering studies to determine true site capacity.  He explained they would work with the school department to determine the demographics and the impact of student trends and programming needs to arrive at a recommendation as to what they feel would be the most beneficial site.

PLANNING BOARD

Mr. Nick Filla, Chairman of the Planning Board, explained that they were charged with two tasks.  The first was to work with the Public Work’s Director to create a sewer extension advisory committee and the second was to prepare preliminary land use information for the Long Pond Road corridor.  He explained that they have established a committee and now they need a member from the Board of Selectmen. Mr. Filla also discussed the land use for the corridor.  He said that the Board wanted to see the impact of putting water and sewer down the area of Long Pond Road on potential 40B projects.   Therefore, before proceeding, the Town must have a clear understanding of the potential development impacts along the Long Pond Road corridor and also taking into account the Master Plan for the Town.

JOINT MEETING-SCHOOL COMMITTEE, BUILDING COMMITTEE AND PLANNING BOARD (continued)

FINANCE DIRECTOR

Mr. Bruce Miller, Finance Director, explained to the Boards what the debt amortization would be on both the School and the Sewer Line for a proposed high school space. 

Mr. Miller explained that debt amortization for the school assumed a $50,000,000 bond, a 30-year payoff period and a 5% interest rate. Mr. Miller also compiled totals using a 6 and 7% rate as well.  The primary funding source for this expenditure would be taxation.

Mr. Miller further explained that the debt amortization for the sewer utility line assumed a $3,000,000 bond, (as estimated at the Spring 2005 Town Meeting), a 30-year payoff period and a 5% interest rate.  Mr. Miller recommended the funding source to be long-term debt.

Chairman Tavares opened up the room for questioning.

After a lengthy question and answer period, regarding questions on the schools’ accreditation, the financial aspect of borrowing and debt service as well questions about the RKG model, it was unanimously decided that another Joint Meeting take place in two weeks, given the tight town meeting deadline. The Town Staff was charged with putting together a scope and cost of the details related to the high school issue, basically a comprehensive master plan including a general timeline.  

SEWER LINE STUDY COMMITTEE

Chairman Tavares asked if any member of the Board wanted to volunteer for the Sewer Line Study Committee.  Selectman Loewenberg volunteered.

SENIOR CENTER FEASIBILITY STUDY

Ms. Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources, appeared before the Selectmen to introduce Architects Keenan and Kenny, who were assisting the town with the feasibility study. 

Mr. John Keenan, Keenan and Kenny, explained that they looked at all of the parcels owned by the Town and finally selected 2 sites for their study.  The first was the Forges Field site and the second was at Plymouth North.  He explained that they met with other councils and interested groups as well as other senior centers to develop the wish list for Plymouth.  He explained that he knew that they did not have a clear decision on site but were leaning toward the Forges Field site.  He said it was to be 18,000 square feet complete with adult daycare and a full kitchen.  He explained that building should be brick with a metal roof as the Forges Field area was in a wooded site, which had the potential for a forest fire.   He explained that they would need sewer and water or perhaps a well and sewer disposal system. 

Ms. Joyce Ciccolo, Chairman of Council on Aging, explained that the Council unanimously voted for the Forges Field site. 

Mr. David Peck, Chairman of the Building Committee, responded that they, too, voted to select the Forges Field site based on many factors.

SENIOR CENTER FEASIBILITY STUDY (continued)

Mr. Paul McAlduff, Building Committee, explained that the center should be accessible to the Seniors’ homes and that it needed to be visible to the public.  He had further concerns with the bus service there and the coexistence with the young population there with the park and bike routes etc.

Mr. Barry Meltzer, resident, commented that if a senior center was built there then Jordan Road needed to be restructured.  

Ms. Dinah O’Brien felt that this was an outstanding design proposal by Keenan and Kenny.  She asked the Board to keep in mind that the Town needed to plan for the future senior population as well as the present. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti said that although the plan was fine he didn’t like the site and would not vote for it.  He thought the road to Forges Field had too many curves and elevation changes for our seniors.

Selectman Schena responded that we had a large senior population and he agreed with Vice Chairman Malaguti.  

Chairman Tavares responded that he felt that this was not an ideal site either and said that we needed to find suitable quarters for the programs in the very near future.  Chairman Tavares said that we needed to look at long range planning.

Mr. Sylvia explained that he understood how the Board felt about this and that he needed to sit down with Keenan and Kenny, the Council on Aging and then get back to board with an action plan. 

LICENSES 

Change of Manager (Liquor)

Bugaboo Creek Holdings, Inc., d/b/a Bugaboo Creek Streak House, Off Long Pond Road is requesting a change of Manager from Andrew N. Sklar to James A. Hanley, Jr.

Background check shows no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the Change of Manager and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License (Liquor)

VFW and American Legion are requesting a one day wine and malt license for September 9, 2005 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Home Front Hero Rally Expo and Benefit Concert to be held at Memorial Hall.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the One Day Wine and Malt License and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The minutes of August 2, 2005 were approved, after a correction from Selectman Loewenberg, on a motion from Vice Chairman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena. Voted 5-0 approved.

Dog Hearing – The dog owned by A. Caramello, was ordered to be:

· Permanently restrained at all times

· Left in the house when the owner is not home

· Between the hours of 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. if the dogs bark at anytime while outside, it is to be brought in the house immediately.  Between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. if the dogs bark continuously for five minutes or longer, it is to be brought in the house immediately

GATRA – The contract between the Greater Attleboro-Taunton Regional Transit Authority 

(GATRA) and the Town of Plymouth was not approved by the Selectmen.  Selectman Loewenberg wanted Counsel and the Town Manager’s Office to review it for any possible changes as it seemed a little unilateral.

Check – The Selectmen authorized that a check in the amount of $25,650.42 would be refunded to Ocean Aire Homeowners Association.  This money had been given to the Town for the repair of roads in that Community.  Mr. Crombie recommended that this be taken up by the Committee for Private and Gravel Road Improvement.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia why the Town was changing its policy after we had been doing road repair for years.  Mr. Sylvia explained that because of the volume the DPW has right now, they do not have the manpower. Also Selectman Schena explained that this is a private roads and it goes against our bylaws to perform any work over and above $500.00.    Selectman Schena explained that he would bring the issue back to the Committee for Private and Gravel Road Improvement for discussion.

Ad Hoc Energy Committee – The Board reduced the members from 9 to 7 on the Ad Hoc Energy Committee per their request.

License – The Board rescinded the licenses issued to AL’s Pizza.  This was to allow the 

new parking development plan to move forward.

Cable Revolving Account – The Board authorized additional appropriation in the amount of $15,225.00.  This money was needed to assist the Town in the Ascertainment process.

Gift – The Board accepted a check for 3,000.00 for the Police Department from the Walmart Foundation.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS 

Apology – Selectman Schena publicly apologized to the hard-working men and women employees at Adelphia for his comment at the August 2, 2005 meeting.  He explained that he was frustrated and he did not mean to insult the employees.

Trash – Selectman Quintal asked the Town Manager to look into the large amount of trash on the seaside wall of the beach down to the gatehouse.  

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3, 4 & 6 – property, collective bargaining and security personnel.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Loewenberg-yes and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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